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Dear Parents and Carers, 

I normally use the final newsletter of the year to summarise the main events and achievements in school over the past three 
terms. Unfortunately, there has been very little that has been normal for any of us since the full extent and impact of the 
COVID-19 virus became apparent in early March of this year.  

Indeed, there will be very few people in our community who have ever experienced such a rapid and fundamental change to 
their accepted way of life on the scale we have seen. The implications of the virus in terms of our school have obviously been 
unprecedented, and there is no question that the situation has negatively affected everyone in our school community, most 
notably our children who have had their education disrupted. It is, of course, not just their access to teachers and the formal 
learning that takes place, it is also the social interactions with friends, the sporting opportunities, the chance to perform in 
the school play and the rites of passage events such as the leavers’ service. We are also very aware that the implications have 
been even more serious for our families, with ongoing concerns about the health of family members, uncertainty about 
continued employment and financial worries. 

Despite the difficulties of the past few months however, there has been a great deal to celebrate both from a school and a 
community perspective, and whist none of us would have chosen to find ourselves in the situation in which we have been 
placed, I have been reminded of, and astonished by, the capacity that the human race has to adapt to change, and to show 
astonishing resolve and creativity in the process. 

On a school level, these characteristics have been evident in the way that our children, parents and staff adapted to the home
-school learning expectations and routines. It is remarkable how efficiently the new normal was established, and how quickly 
everyone made the absolute best of a unique and difficult set of circumstances.  

From a school leadership perspective, I am extremely grateful to all of our staff for the work they have done to keep the 
school open for the children of Key Workers since the lockdown began in March, as well as their dedication and 
determination in making the Home-School learning provision as successful and enjoyable for our families as possible. I am 
delighted that our Year 6 children have had the opportunity to spend the final part of their last term at Alverton in school 
with their friends, and that we were able to welcome the Reception children back at the end of June. My thanks go to all of 
the staff for their unwavering professionalism and hard work in making all of this possible. 

I am also immensely grateful to you as parents for the support that you have shown our school both in terms of the Home-
Learning partnership, and also in supporting some of the more difficult decisions we have had to make with regard to school 
re-opening. These have been challenging times but I am satisfied that the decisions we took put the safety of the children, 
staff and families first and reflected the views of the majority of our parents. 

We have spent much of the past few weeks looking at ways to implement the new DfE expectations on school re-opening for 
all our children in September. These have been set out in the documentation sent out to parents this week. I would urge you 
to read these new arrangements carefully over the holiday period and familiarise yourself with the changes. Perhaps most 
notably children will be in Phase Bubbles (e.g. Key Stage 1 Bubble, etc.) and these will be strictly adhered to.  

Please ensure that you know when and where you will need to drop off and collect children each day as part of the new 
staggered timings and drop off points. This is set out in the Return to School document and in a letter from your child’s new 
class teacher which will be sent to you next week. Please also note that parents will not be allowed in the school at all from 
September. We will review these arrangements regularly and will ease these restrictions as soon as it is safe to do so.  

We will be focusing on a recovery curriculum from September in order to help children make up the ground lost over the past 
few months. This will be based on individual assessments at the start of term, and I would urge you to spend a little time each 
day continuing to support your child by hearing them read, and working on basic maths (times tables) if at all possible as this 
will make a huge difference to their starting points in September. 

Thank you again for your continued support, and I hope that you all have a safe and enjoyable break over the Summer 
period. 

Yours sincerely, 

Martin Higgs 



Staffing Update 

At this time of year we have to say goodbye to some of our friends on the staff. 
Mrs Sibley is leaving us and we wish her all the very best for the future. Miss 
McClure is also leaving but we look forward to seeing her again next term as 
she will being doing her teacher training placement in the Nursery. We are also 
delighted to welcome back Mrs Hanley who will be teaching in Puffins on 
Thursday afternoons and Fridays. 

School lunches from September 

Please note that the price of a school meal from September will be £2.40 for 

all children from Year 3-6 unless they are eligible for a free school meal. Please 

pay by putting cash or cheque (payable to ‘Caterlink’) in a named envelope and 

give it to your child or put in the post box on the wall next to the main door at 

the front of the school.  

Menu 

The current menu will run until October half term and is available to view on 

the school website under Parent Pages, What’s On this term. All children will 

be given a paper copy when we come back in September. 

The Summer term ends for all children on Tuesday 21st July at normal time. 

The Autumn term begins on Thursday 3rd September. 

Remember – safeguarding is  
everyone’s responsibility 
If you have a safeguarding 
concern, please contact Martin 
Higgs (Designated     
Safeguarding Lead) at 
head@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk 
or, if it is out of school hours, 
please contact the Multi 
Agency Referral Agency on 
0300 1231 116;  
E-mail: 
multiagencyreferralunit@corn
wall.gov.uk  

Breakfast club from September 
As mentioned in the Parent Pack for September, 
Breakfast club will run from Monday 14th 
September and will need to be pre-booked as 
places are limited. If you would like to book your 
child in, please complete the form attached and 
email it to secretary@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk 
asap.  We will allocate places on a first come, 
first served basis and will be unable to admit 
children who are not booked in. The cost will be 
£2.50 per day per child (£1.50 for siblings).  
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Outstanding debts 

Please ensure that all money owing is paid by Tuesday 21st July so that our finance 

systems can be closed down for this school year. This includes outstanding debts for 

swimming, breakfast club, trips, and nursery sessions. Please check your school money 

account which will tell you if anything remains to be paid. If you cannot get onto your 

account, please contact the office who will help you or let you know if anything is owing.  

If you think you owe for school lunches, please contact the office and we will let you know 

how much is outstanding and how to pay. 



0800 678 1602 

0300 123 3393 

0808 802 6666 

 
 
 
 

0344 411 1444 

This is an unusual time and we 

are conscious that some people 

and families will be finding it 

difficult. We have included 

some helpline numbers on this 

page in case anyone finds them 

useful. 

Penzance CTIPA Foodbank 
The CTIPA Foodbank in Penzance has let us 
know that it is no longer necessary to obtain a 
voucher to receive food from them and that 
they are open every day at the moment. If 
their support would be helpful to you at this 
time, just phone Veryan or Adele in the office 
in confidence on 01736 364087 and they can 
phone the Foodbank for you who will be able 
to help. 
The Foodbank are extremely busy at the 
moment and are very grateful for any 
donations. 

 



 



Daisy’s diary 
 
Staff have been working hard to ensure the school is sparkling clean for September, and 
really tidy and clear. Outside however, things have gone bonkers. Our groundsman and his 
team have stopped the school being completely grown over but its still looking a bit 
unloved in some places. I think being outside in September where we can and having it 
looking as welcoming as possible for the children is important but I'm not going to be able 
to do as much as I'd like. So I'm asking for help! 
 
Summer Sort Out Days  
  
Will run from 10am - 2pm on the school grounds. 
 
We'll blast a different area each day. I'll bring some food and provide lots of cold drinks. 
We might even be able to get some music on! You don't have to lug things around if you 
don't want to, there will be a range of different things to do. 
 
Making an outside music area in the woods 
Finishing the twig and branch hedge to line the path 
Sorting the wildlife garden - cutting the path and tending the trees and putting our 
beautiful ceramic bees back! 
Setting up quiet reading areas 
Finding the school garden patches (they are 
under there somewhere...) 
 
Please consider helping - we are so lucky to 
have such an amazing outside space at 
Alverton and it really makes a difference to 
the children's wellbeing.  
 
If you are interested the easiest thing to do 
is to email me on my school email 
 
dwright@alverton.cornwall.sch.uk 
 
I'll let you know what’s happening on 
which dates and book people in so I can 
make sure we have enough of  everything 
on site to make us all Covid safe. 
 
Thank you very much! 
 
Daisy  
Outdoor learning leader 



Free School Meals  

At this time, many families may find themselves eligible for Free School Meals and Pupil Premium who previously 

did not meet the criteria. Please read this page carefully to find out if you are now eligible. Our Pupil Premium 

Parent Guide is being sent home alongside today’s newsletter to provide you with more information.  

Cornwall Council are continuing to process new applications for Free School Meals. Please ensure that you read 

the eligibility criteria before applying and complete the online application form if you are eligible.  

https://www.cornwall.gov.uk/education-and-learning/schools-and-colleges/school-meals/application-for-free-

school-meals-and-pupil-premium/  

Postal applications are currently not being accepted but, if you are unable to apply online, you can call the Free 

School Meals team on 01872 323298 and a member of the team will call you back to complete the application over 

the phone. Please make sure that your phone will accept calls from a private number. 

NB All Key Stage 1 (Reception, Year 1 and Year 2) pupils are entitled to receive a free school meal as part of the 

Universal Infant Free School Meals (UIFSM) initiative, regardless of what benefits are being claimed. Whilst schools 

are closed to most pupils during the current Covid-19 pandemic, schools are not required to provide meals or 

vouchers to Key Stage 1 children who usually receive free meals under the Universal Infant Free School Meals 

scheme but are not currently attending school. 

However, some children in Reception, Year 1 and Year 2 and receiving Universal Infant Free School Meals (as 

well as all Key Stage 2 children) may have an underlying entitlement to benefits-related Free School Meals. 

Schools will make arrangements for these children to receive free meals through food parcels or supermarket 

vouchers. 

Your child may be eligible for benefits-related free school meals if you, or the child themselves in their own right, 

receives of any of the following benefits: 

 Income Support (IS) 

 Job Seekers' Allowance (Income-Based) and equal based Job Seekers Allowance 

 Income Related Employment and Support Allowance (ESA-IR) and equal based Employment and Support 

Allowance 

 Child Tax Credit (CTC) with an annual income of less than £16,190 

 Working Tax Credit run-on - paid for 4 weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit 

 Guarantee Element of Pension Credit (GPC) 

 Immigration and Asylum Act 1999 (IAA) Support 

 Universal Credit - Your household income must be less than £7,400 a year (after tax and not including any 

benefits you get) as assessed by earnings from up to three of your most recent assessment periods 

If you are claiming the benefits listed below you are NOT eligible for free school meals, regardless of what other 

benefits/credits are being claimed: 

 Working Tax Credit 

 Contribution-Based Job Seeker's Allowance and/or Contribution-Based Employment and Support Allowance 

However, you will be temporarily eligible to claim free school meals if you receive a Working Tax Credit run-on, 

which is the payment you may receive for a further four weeks after you stop qualifying for Working Tax Credit. 

If you think that your child is eligible for Free School Meals, we strongly recommend that you contact Cornwall 

Council as detailed above. 
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